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Minutes of the Meeting Held

September 7, 2006

The Delaware Harness Racing Commission’s Rules Committee met for a meeting at Delaware Department of Agriculture, Dover, Delaware at 10:15 a.m. on Thursday, September 7, 2006.

Committee Members Present

	Beth Steele, Chair
	John Hensley, Director of Horse Racing, Dover Downs

	James Boese, General Manager, Harrington Raceway
	Jo-Ann Price, Paralegal, DHRC

	Karen Craft, Facilities Manager, Harrington Raceway
	George Staats, DHRC Commissioner

	Salvatore DiMario, Executive Director, DSOA
	Kimberly A. Wilson, Deputy Attorney General


Others Present

	Scott Egger, Presiding Judge

	Dr. Eagling, Commission Veterinarian


Committee Members Absent

	Hugh J. Gallagher, DDA, Administrator, DHRC

	Charles Lockhart, V.P. Harness Racing Dover Downs

	Judy Davis-Wilson, Director, DSBF


Call to Order/Welcome

Chairman Steele called the public session of the meeting to order at 10:24 a.m., and welcomed those in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes

Mr. DiMario made a Motion to approve the Minutes of August 8, 2006 as written, Commissioner Staats seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
Discussion Items

· Further Discussion of Rule 3:  Mr. Gallagher’s submissions of proposed language were reviewed and discussed.  
· 3.10.1.3:  Mr. DiMario thought asking the vet’s opinion of the “hands on” language was a good idea.  Dr. Eagling explained how the vets examine the horses and usually talks to the trainer and driver (if available).  In some cases it’s not practical and they have to make a decision watching the horses, and it’s always a judgment call.  Watching the horse is more helpful at that point.  He doesn’t know how a hands on exam could be done within the current time restraints.  He is typically on the track watching them warm up and will talk to a driver, especially if he is thinking of scratching a horse; the driver’s input can be critical.   Mr. DiMario commented that holding the race up for 60-90 seconds to do an exam is not the worst thing in the world.  There were some issues in the past where a horse was scratched and no exam was done.  The trainer felt he wasn’t asked any questions, and the horse wasn’t examined.  The trainers should know their horses pretty well.  He suggested this addition so there was some satisfaction that there was a protocol.  There have been some new vets who are not experienced with equine and are still learning.  Mr. Egger felt a vet wouldn’t scratch a horse without putting some thought into it.  Dr. Eagling if there’s an exam in the paddock after the race due to poor performance, he usually goes into the paddock and Dr. Baldwin does a more thorough exam.  He thinks there are problems with having hands on exams; they could not be done on a routine basis.  Mr. Hensley suggested dropping the “hands on” language and leave “a thorough exam.” He asked if Hugh’s intent was to have one vet exam and have another vet exam later on.  Mr. Egger thought hands on was strong language to include at a minute to post time.  Chairwoman Steel asked Mr. DiMario exactly what he was looking for by asking for “hands on” language. He responded that a trainer who has a horse all week and trains him should know where he’s sore.  There needs to be some exchange between the vet and the trainer before the horse is scratched.  Most trainers won’t ship in a horse if he’s not fit to race.  Dr. Eagling added that most trainers are pretty cooperative.  Also, if that horse goes on the vet’s list, and if he gets a letter from the horse’s vet stating that they can come off the list earlier, then after an exam, he will let them race.  This is probably common knowledge for most of the trainers.  Mr. Egger isn’t aware of any horses that have been scratched due to watching them being scored down.  Most trainers are reliable and honest.  There was general agreement to change the language to end the sentence with “following an examination.” (Delete the rest of the sentence.)  Ms. Price will ask Mr. Gallagher to clarify the original intention of his language.  
· 3.10.1.4:  Adopt suggested language as proposed.

· 3.10.1.7:  Discussion included the current procedures for assigning Commission Veterinarians and the taking of specimens for testing.  Chairwoman Steele felt current procedures should be clearly written, made known, and easily accessible to all.  Mr. DiMario felt any Commission procedures which might change should be advertised on an agenda, so people can comment.  Mr. Boese has never seen the procedures for taking blood samples, etc.  Mr. Gallagher was asked to gather them and present them at the next Commission meeting.  Chairwoman Steele added they should be posted everywhere and Sal should be given a copy.  After further discussion, there was general agreement to adopt the proposed language.  
· 3.10.1.8:  After discussion, it was agreed to adopt the proposed language.  
· 3.10.1.11:  Is there a conflict with vets who practice privately and also work for the Commission? They are only Commission vets on a part time basis.  There are very few vets who currently don’t have their own practice.  The hiring of a dedicated Commission Vet would take care of this problem.  Mr. Boese suggested Mr. Gallagher be directed to not let an Inside Vet be one who practices on a daily basis. Another suggestion was made to change their title.  The consensus was to try to comply with the rule, rather than delete it.  Chairman Steele suggested language be crafted to reflect the Commission’s ability to appoint Commission vets who directly treat and prescribe horses scheduled to participate in racing in emergency situations.  Ms. Price will rough out language for next month’s meeting.
· 3.10.1.13:  After discussion, it was agreed to leave as is.  

· 3.10.1.15:  This practice is currently done by others.  Ms. Price will ask Mr. Gallagher if it was his intention to have the Commission vet do this.  If not, it should be deleted.
· 3.11.2.1:  The middle portion should be deleted, to read “be available to inspect any horses and report on their condition as may be requested by the judges;”
· 3.11.2.3:  After discussion, it was decided to delete the words “a hands on” and insert “an” before “examination”.
· 3.11.2.4 & 3.11.2.5: Leave unchanged.
· 3.12.1.1:  Delete the “s” from “cooperates” and “coordinates”
· 3.12.1.3 & 3.12.2:  Adopt as proposed.  
· 3.1.7.1:   There was general agreement to adopt as proposed.
· 3 Del. C. § 10027:  Commission Counsel reported that a copy of the DHRC rules should be sent to the USTA to comply with the statute.  
Action Items for Next Meeting

· Ms Price/Mr. Gallagher to present original intent of proposed language in 3.10 for final adoption.
· Ms. Price to present proposed language for 3.10.1.11.

· Review Rule 4.
Upcoming Meetings
DHRC 

September 26, 2006
10:15 a.m. HRI – Exhibit Hall Board Room
Rules Committee
October 3, 2006
10:15 a.m. DDA – Secretary’s Conference Rm.
Adjournment

At 12:03 p.m., having no further business, Mr. Hensley moved to adjourn, Ms. Craft seconded, and the Motion passed unanimously.  
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